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June 10, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed is a supplemental budget request in the amount of $723,000 for the Surface Water Management (SWM) Capital Improvement Program (CIP) Fund 3292 in the Water and Land Resources Division (WLRD) of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP).  This request consists of supplemental appropriations for five projects in the amount of $2,188,000 and disappropriations of $1,465,000, resulting in a net appropriation at the fund level of $723,000.  If approved, this request will provide budget authority for emergency response and repairs as a result of heavy rains during the January 2009 storm event.

Revenue for the request will come from the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA), ($415,000), Fund 3292 fund balance, ($308,000) which is available from prior year interest earnings and project cancellations in the annual CIP reconciliation and reallocated revenues from project cancelations and deferrals which include reallocations of $1,228,000 of SWM fees and $237,000 of King County Flood Control District (FCD) Subregional Opportunity funds.  A summary of the supplemental request and revenue resources is shown in the table below. 
	Water and Land Resources Division

	CIP Supplemental Request

	Expenditures and Revenue Resources

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	-------------------Revenue Sources-------------------

	Project Title
	Exp Amount
	FEMA
	Reallocated SWM Fees
	Reallocated FCD SRO
	CIP Fund Balance

	Fairwood Golf Course
	       1,880,000 
	     415,000 
	      1,228,000 
	         237,000 
	

	Burns Creek Remediation
	            70,000 
	              -   
	                  -   
	
	            70,000 

	Newaukum Creek
	            40,000 
	              -   
	                  -   
	
	           40,000 

	Feasibility/CIP Proj Dev
	          138,000 
	              -   
	                  -   
	
	         138,000 

	Fairwood Subdivision 11
	            60,000 
	              -   
	                  -   
	
	          60,000 

	Project Disappropriations
	      (1,465,000)
	              -   
	     (1,228,000)
	        (237,000)
	                 -   

	Totals
	          723,000 
	     415,000 
	                  -   
	                  -   
	         308,000 


Each of the projects, which will receive supplemental budget authority, are described below. 
Fairwood Golf Course $1,880,000
This project is necessary due to the failure of a 36-inch pipe that conveys the West Fork Madsen Creek, Tributary #0306 under a fairway in the Fairwood Golf Course.  The pipe became blocked and failed during the severe storm event in January 2009.  The failure included total blockage to stream flow until the stream overtopped a 30-foot high berm and scoured the downstream face of the berm.  Additionally, multiple sinkholes were formed and exposed a 16-inch sewer line and threatened potential rupture of two 12-inch pressurized natural gas mains.

The DNRP Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD) mobilized its on-call contractor to stabilize the site as soon as the pipe failure was discovered.  The sewer line was braced with I-beams, the sinkholes were backfilled with material, and a pump system was installed for emergency site protection in order to by-pass pump the Tributary #0306 over the land berm.  On-going emergency pumping measures are essential to prevent impoundment of the stream against the earthen berm that would further destabilize the berm and increase utility exposure and failure.  WLRD was assigned emergency pump operation from March 27 until construction of the replacement pipes is completed.  WTD performed the emergency pumping from 

January 9, 2009 to March 26, 2009 at an expenditure of approximately $160,000.  This supplemental ordinance proposal provides budget authority for WLRD to reimburse WTD for its costs, and also assumes FEMA will ultimately reimburse the county for both WLR’s and WTD’s emergency response costs.
WLRD intends to abandon the existing 36-inch pipe; install a 48-inch pipe and two 72-inch catch basins; remediate the sinkholes; and restore surface area damages to the golf course property and adjacent sensitive area buffers.  This effort will stabilize the sewer and gas lines and improve stream flow conveyance.
King County and the Fairwood Golf and Country Club have signed a Settlement Agreement and Mutual Release of Claims related to any claims arising out of the failure of the 36 inch pipe.  The agreement is subject to the appropriation of funds by the King County Council for the project costs.  Under the agreement, King County will complete all restoration work, pay Fairwood Golf Course $10,000 towards the costs of restoring the surface area of a portion of the fairway, and release Fairwood Golf Course from future claims related to the January 2009 flood event.  In return, Fairwood Golf Course will release King County from all claims related to the January 2009 flood event and grant the county a drainage easement to construct, operate and maintain the new pipe.  
Revenues to support this request are reallocated SWM fees in the amount of $1,228,000 from project disappropriations, Federal Emergency Management Public Assistance Program of $415,000 and reallocated Flood Control Zone District funds of $237,000.

WLRD is requesting that this supplemental be approved as early as possible in the second half of July in order to ensure that the new pipe can be installed and functioning before the wet season starts in late September and that all other elements of the Fairwood project can be completed by November 1, 2009.  The schedule for the construction of the Fairwood project is tightly bound to terms of the legal settlement established with the Fairwood Golf and Country Club.  Failure to install the new pipe before the wet season creates a substantial risk to public safety, utilities, and downstream properties.  Also, failure to comply with the November 1 completion date will expose King County to penalties of $5,000 per week beyond that date. 

Burns Creek Channel Remediation $70,000
Burns Creek received a large sediment load from landslides within a tributary named Bell Creek during the January 2009 storm event and flood disaster.  The sediments are impeding flows in Burns Creek, raising water levels for approximately 1200 feet upstream.  This is jeopardizing sole access driveways to four homes and permanently inundating the foundation of a fifth home.  At the downstream end, stream flow conveyance is severely reduced and diverted toward Green River Valley Road.  Failure to address the problem will likely produce a high frequency of road closure during the 2009-2010 wet season and severely impact the five homes.  This project will remove sediments that are blocking conveyance capacity in about 200 feet of the channel.  This request is supported by available undesignated fund balance in Fund 3292.
Newaukum Creek, $40,000

This site received sediment load from upper Newaukum Creek during the January 2009 flood that filled the channel and caused the stream to change course toward two homes.  This has severely compromised the conveyance capacity of the SE 408th Street culvert and increased the risk of damage to the two homes and roadway during the 2009-2010 wet season if not remedied.  The remedy includes restructuring the stream channel for approximately 150 feet downstream of the culvert, including clearing the sediment under a private bridge and within the 408th street culvert.  The $40,000 is needed to partner with the King County Department of Transportation (KCDOT).  This request is supported by available undesignated fund balance in Fund 3292.
Feasibility/CIP Project Development Program, $138,000
This ongoing program has had a significant increase in work load due to problems arising from the January 2009 flood disaster and due to a significant increase in grant opportunities created by federal stimulus money.  The additional funds are needed to (1) conduct a feasibility study for the Seola Pond flooding problem affecting three  to five  homes (partnership with the City of Seattle); and (2) complete a feasibility study of the Wilderness Rim flood problem affecting 16 homes.  Feasibility studies are necessary to develop project scopes for construction in 2010.  This request is supported by available undesignated fund balance in Fund 3292.
Fairwood Subdivision 11, $60,000
This project was identified immediately after the 2009 storm event due to a sink hole that formed on a county-owned stormwater facility tract from an abandoned pipe that was never properly retired during development of the Fairwood Division 11 subdivision.  The project is needed to fill the pipe with concrete to prevent future sink holes and damage to two homes and a public roadway that now exists over the 500 foot long pipe.  This request is supported by available undesignated fund balance in Fund 3292.
Project Disappropriations 
Because WLRD does not have adequate resources on hand to fund the above projects, it was necessary to identify eight separate projects for deferral, cancellation or reduction in funding.  All of the supplemental appropriations are targeted for projects that address health and safety, which is the division’s highest priority.  To determine which projects to defer, cancel, or reduce, the division first reserved funding for those 2009 projects that were already substantially started or were leveraging significant grant funding.  The remaining 2009 projects were then prioritized based on consideration of the following factors: severity, consequence, urgency, legal mandate, cost benefit, cost effectiveness, public visibility, readiness, and potential to do in later phases.  Those projects at the bottom of this priority list were then sequentially selected for deferral, cancelation, or reduction as needed to meet the disappropriation target of $1,465,000.
Each of the projects for which disappropriations are requested are discussed briefly below.

Tributary 045 - ($308,000)
This eliminates funding for partnering with the City of Auburn to design and construct several regional stormwater flow control projects in the recently annexed area of West Hill to reduce peak flows and sediment load delivered to the Lower Green River Agricultural Production District (APD) and Mullen Slough within unincorporated King County.  The projects are intended to reduce ongoing drainage problems affecting several properties within the APD.  With this cut in funding, the projects will likely be delayed indefinitely.  Funding for this project was covered by $208,000 of SWM fees and $100,000 the Flood Control District Subregional Opportunity revenues.
May Valley Flood Reduction – ($100,000)
This eliminates funding which would likely have been used to pursue purchase of two currently available properties for the purpose of reducing flooding and enhancing wetland/stream habitat consistent with the draft May Creek Drainage and Habitat Restoration Plan.  Without this funding, the purchase of these properties will have to be delayed.  This project was funded by SWM fees.  WLRD has $469,000 remaining for other work to reduce flooding in May Valley.
Bear Creek Water Quality Retrofit Reconnaissance – ($70,000)

This eliminates funding appropriated for first year reconnaissance to identify stormwater retrofit projects to address the greatest sources of water quality degradation from past development within the Bear Creek Watershed/drainage area.  Such projects are a requirement of King County's National Pollutant Discharge Elimination Systems (NPDES) water quality permit.  With this cut in funding, the reconnaissance effort will be delayed one year.  This project was funded by SWM fees.

Neighborhood Drainage and Water Quality Program – ($687,000)
This eliminates 10 of the originally planned 12 Neighborhood Drainage Assistance (NDA) projects and defers construction of 20 to 30 facility retrofit projects to 2010 or beyond.  The NDA projects fix small flooding and erosion problems on private property caused by upstream development.  The facility retrofit projects fix problems that significantly impair the function of stormwater control facilities owned and operated by King County.  Failure to fix these problems within 2 years of problem identification is a violation of the county's NPDES water quality permit.  Although funding is being requested in 2010 to construct this year's deferred projects, it is very likely not sufficient to complete the remaining backlog of function-impaired facilities necessary to comply with permit requirements.  WLRD will assess the situation in early 2010 and if they believe they are unable to achieve compliance by the end of 2010, they will notify the Washington State Department of Ecology and submit an alternative schedule for compliance.  Funding for this disappropriation includes $550,000 of SWM fees and $137,000 from the Flood Control District Subregional Opportunity program.
Water Resource Inventory Area (WRIA) Programmatic Permits – ($95,000)

This disappropriation encompasses three subprojects covering WRIA's 7, 8 and 9.  These subprojects provide budget for efforts to obtain programmatic permits to reduce the permitting costs of ecosystem restoration projects.  This project has been underutilized and these resources are available for use without negative impacts.  Funding for the project was provided by SWM fees.
CIP Reconnaissance – ($60,000)
This project provides budget authority for planning and technical analysis to identify, scope, and coordinate capital projects, particularly for habitat preservation and restoration.  This project has been underutilized and these resources are available for use without negative impacts.  Funding for the project was provided by SWM fees.
Cedar/Lake Washington U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (COE) – ($145,000)
Funds in this project are for local match for a COE project.  WLRD estimates that King County's remaining share will require fewer funds than budgeted, thus freeing up $145,000 for this supplemental ordinance.  Participation requires a 50-50 share of expenditures between local sponsor (King County) and the Federal Government.  The county's participation in this effort has ended.  Funding for the project was provided by SWM fees.
Thank you for your review and approval of this supplemental budget request.  If you have any questions, please contact Steve Oien, Finance Manager of the Water and Land Resources Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206‑296-8339.
Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:
  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff




  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Communications Director


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, OMB
Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, OMB

Tesia Forbes, Capital Budget Analyst, OMB


Theresa Jennings, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)

Bob Burns, Deputy Director, DNRP

Mark Isaacson, Director, Water and Land Resources Division, (WLRD) DNRP
Steve Oien, Finance Manager, WLRD, DNRP
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